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TOWN OF PLATTEKILL 

PLANNING BOARD 

P.O. BOX 45 

MODENA, N.Y.  12548 

 

July 10, 2018 

 

 

THE MEETING OPENED WITH A SALUTE TO THE FLAG BY 

CHAIRPERSON, CINDY HILBERT AT 7:31 P.M. 

 

ROLL CALL:   Chairperson: Cindy Hilbert, Thomas Wilkin, Richard  

    Gorres, Nathaniel Baum, Lorraine Morano, and Phil  

    Sabarese 

 

ABSENT:       Kathie Beinkafner, Janice Stryker  

 

CONSULTANTS: Rebecca Minas, Barton and Loguidice 

 

 

MINUTES 
 

June 12, 2018 

 

MOTION:    
Mr. Gorres made a motion to approve the minutes as amended from 

the June 12, 2018 meeting with Ms. Morano seconding the motion. 

Motion passed unanimously. 

 
 

Chairperson Hilbert mentioned that she would be moving some of the applications 

around to help facilitate to timing of the meeting.   

 
Palmateer, Gary and Lora 
 
 
The application presented is for the property located at 145 Bedell Avenue, Plattekill, 
New York.  The outstanding issue for this application is the Driveway Easement.  This 
document was reviewed by the Board and found adequate.  A copy will be signed off on 
and submitted into the file. The Board did receive a letter dated, June 25, 2018, from 
Chief Raffa, of the Clintondale Fire Department stating that they do find that the pre-
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existing driveway used to service Lot 2 of this subdivision as adequate to provide 
access to the existing residence for emergency vehicles. A copy of this letter will be 
placed in the file.  
 
Motion: 
 
  Motion made by Mr. Wilkin to waive the final public hearing. Mr. Baum  
  seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously. 
 
Motion: 
 
  Motion made by Mr. Wilkin to grant Final Approval for the application.  All  
  the outstanding issues of the Conditional Final Approval were met.  Final  
  Approval is granted on the condition that all the maps, mylars and final  
  fees be paid. Mr. Gorres seconded the motion. Motion passed   
  unanimously. 
 
 
Tony’s Orchard, LLC aka Charles Hurd 
 
 
Ms. Patty Brooks, from Brooks and Brooks Surveyors, PC will be representing the 
applicant.   
 
Ms. Brooks submitted a memo dated June 26, 2018, outlining the changes submitted to 
the Board for this application.  
 
Mr. Wilkin discussed the Environmental Assessment Form (EAF) form and question #20 
which auto-filled that there was a site near the property which had been remediated for 
being a hazardous waste site.  This site has been identified as the old Sabin Metal 
Corporation, which is located near the intersection of Route 32 and Route 44-55. Ms. 
Brooks mentioned that this was a “Superfund” site which has been remediated and the 
length of time since the remediation doesn’t affect the parcel at all.  Mr. Wilkin 
questioned why it comes up as positive on the computer if it is over a mile away from 
the site when the question states that it affects “adjoining properties.” Ms. Minas stated 
that the Town can show that it is clearly situated over a mile away and is not an 
adjoining property.  In Part III of the SEQR, the Board needs to state that this property is 
over a mile away and that the property has been fully remediated, so it doesn’t affect 
the parcel at all.  Ms. Brooks suggested that we mentioned these details under section 
11 of the SEQR.  
 
Motion: 
 
  Motion made by Mr. Wilkin to have the Planning Board take Lead Agent  
  on this application. Mr. Baum seconded the motion.  Motion passed  
  unanimously.  
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Motion: 
 
  Motion made by Mr. Wilkin to declare this application as an Unlisted  
  Action.  Mr. Gorres seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously. 
 
 
Ms. Hilbert read and filled out the Part II of the EAF. 
 
 
Motion: 
 
  Motion made by Mr. Wilkin to declare a Negative Declaration because  
  there is little to no impact.  Mr. Gorres seconded the motion.  Motion  
  passed unanimously.  
 
 
Ms. Brooks has requested that this application be sent to the Ulster County Planning 
Board for review since DOT cannot proceed until the SEQR has been completed.  Ms. 
Brooks will contact Mrs. Stryker and put together a packet to be sent up to the Ulster 
County Planning Board for review and placement on their agenda.  Mr. Wilkin has 
drafted a 239-m summary letter to include in the packet which the Planning Board 
reviewed.  There were some comments and corrections on the letter.  Ms. Brooks will 
contact Ms. Minas and finalize the summary letter.  
 
There was a brief discussion about the designated parking areas on the site plan.  Ms. 
Minas will review the parking requirements and she believes that they may have up to 
425 designated spots.  The Board determined that the parking areas can be moved 
around the site as long as it was kept within the designated areas shown on the map.  
The Board requested that the parking areas be shown on the Site Plan and behind the 
“gate” if there was any need for temporary expansion.  (The “gate” is actually a deer 
fence.) Ms. Minas noted that the Site Plan Map shows a “Proposed paved commercial 
access with a minimum 20’ wide area.”  This should be expanded to a minimum of 24’ 
for better ingress and egress into the parking area.  
 
The Board discussed the portable water source located on the property.  It was noted 
that the water source used in the kitchen is not available for public use.  There is not a 
public water source on the property.  Ms. Minas stated that there may need to be a 
permit for the water use and Ms. Brooks stated that was no public use of the current 
water supply.  If anyone needs to sanitize their hands, they can use the hand sanitizer 
located in the porta-pottys. Ms. Brooks stated that they could amend the letter going up 
to the County Planning Board to state that there is no public use of any water source. 
 
The Board discussed the Jumping Pillow and it was noted that this was the only 
attraction that had lighting associated with it.  All other areas on the site used  
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other energy efficient lighting.   
 
 
 
 
Motion:  
 
  Mr. Wilkin made a motion to send the complete application packet to the  
  Ulster County Planning Board for review under section 239-m of the  
  General Municipal Law.  Mr. Gorres seconded the motion.  Motion passed  
  unanimously. 
 
Huckleberry Bluestone Proposed 9-Lot Subdivision 
 
The applicant (PRESTIGE BUILDERS) is being represented by Mr. Stuart Strow, from 
Brooker Engineering, PLLC.   
 
This application is for a proposed 9-Lot subdivision, located on Huckleberry Turnpike.  
The parcel contains approximately 12.3 acres.  The Board of Health has been out to re-
inspect the prior septic system designs and had confirmed that some of the required fill 
for the septic systems has been placed on the site. Mr. Strow stated that he has been in 
contact with the Ulster County Health Department and that they would be willing to 
honor the previous approval for the septic system on the proposed lots if there weren’t 
any changes on the project.   
 
This application will need to have another public hearing before any approvals can be 
granted.  Ms. Minas stated that this application should be listed as an “Unlisted Action.”  
The original Full Environmental Assessment Form (EAF) was filed back on September 
13, 2010, and a short version of the Environmental Assessment Form (EAF) was filed 
on June 4, 2015.  The Planning Board took Lead Agency originally in June 2015.  The 
NYS Department of Environmental Conservation (DEC) delineated the wetland areas 
back in 2000 and provided a follow up letter in 2016.  The Planning Board has 
requested that the applicant have Mr. Brian Drum (NYSDEC) validate the delineation 
and provide written documentation to the Board.  Mr. Strow will follow up with Mr. Drum 
prior to their next appearance to have the wetland delineation confirmed and then put 
that on the maps.  Mr. Strow stated that he believes that the 100’ buffer around the 
wetland might not apply, but he will confirm that with Mr. Drum also.  Mr. Strow stated 
that he had contacted the Army Corps of Engineers (ACOE) for a sign off of the Federal 
Wetlands and they have given him a “verbal confirmation,” but he is waiting to receive 
something in writing from them.   
 
Ms. Minas stated that there was no record of any state endangered species or habitat, 
but he should check the NYS DEC Mapper to verify and provide any documentation for 
that. There was a habitat assessment done in October 2012, which discussed the 
Quassick Creek and it did not show any occurrences of the Bog Turtle or the Indiana 
Bat. It also stated that there were no occurrences of any historical areas listed through 
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New York State Office of State Historic Preservation Office (SHPO).  Ms. Minas would 
like the applicant to verify that there haven’t been any changes to the habitat and to 
note on the maps the areas of concern.  
 
An updated Storm Water Pollution Prevention Plan (SWPPP) should be provided to the 
Board which includes the New Stormwater Management practices, but this shouldn’t be 
submitted until they get back the comments from the drainage report from the Towns’ 
engineers.  
 
Ms. Minas discussed the runoff production volume and how this would be handled.  Mr. 
Strow discussed the two different types of vegetative swales, the treatment and 
infiltration type and the grass lined.  Any type of run-off protection should be shown on 
the maps and confirmed by engineers’ office.  The current proposal for the drainage 
does not meet the requirements for the NYS State Pollutant Discharge Elimination 
System (SPDES) permit and need to be revised.  Ms. Minas suggested that they 
contact the NYS Department of Environmental Conservation (DEC) and have a 
discussion with them about their plans for their elimination system and if they had any 
comments or waivers to their proposal, and if so, something should be submitted in 
writing from them.  Mr. Strow will also put together something that better summarizes 
the projects run-off management.  Mr. Strow will submit the septic system plans and 
amend them with the updated information.  
 
Mr. Wilkin gave Mr. Strow a copy of the letter the Board received from the Highway 
Superintendent, Mr. Robert Wager.  Ms. Minas explained that the Highway 
Superintendent was looking to get access to some existing drainage infrastructure that 
needs to be replaced and to hopefully obtain some road frontage through a dedication 
of a portion of the road.  The Town is looking to gain a 25’ maintenance easement also.  
She explained that the culvert will need to be replaced within the next five years and 
that he is trying to put everything in place so that when they go to replace it they have 
access to the area they will need to do the work on. 
 
Mr. Strow stated that he would take the letter back to his clients for their review.   
 
Mr. Wilkin asked Mr. Strow if he had any further questions or comments and he stated 
that he would like to go back and make all his revisions and then re-submit the 
paperwork. 
 
Timothy P. Moran & Estate of Pauline D. Moran 
 
This application is for a 2-Lot subdivision, located at 1741 Route 32, Modena New York.  
This subdivision is located on the west side of Route 32 and is identified under SBL 
#101.3-2-17.211.  The applicant is being represented by Ms. Patty Brooks, from Brooks 
and Brooks Surveyors, PC. 
 
Ms. Brooks stated that she has received a copy of Ms. Minas comments and was able 
to address the majority of them prior to this meeting.  Ms. Brooks stated that they did 
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receive a final approval for the 2-Lot subdivision on the easterly side of Route 32 
previously on June 23, 2018.  She stated that this application is to create a 7.48 acre 
parcel on the westerly side of the road and the remaining lands of approximately 87.8 
acres are included with the existing rest home which will be part of the site plan being 
presented later this evening.  She has received a copy of the approval from NYS 
Department of Transportation (DOT) for the driveway permit, which will be sent to the 
Board, and Peak Engineering has been working on the septic design. Ms. Brooks stated 
that there were some questions regarding the lot numbers from the previous 
subdivision, but everything has since been corrected.  They questioned the Ulster 
County Real Property department, and Ulster County Real Property Tax Service 
Agency stated that the parent parcel always gets assigned the XX.100 extension. 
 
Mr. Wilkin raised a question about #15 on the Short Environmental Assessment Form 
(SEAF) form, which pertains to any endangered species on the property.  The two 
species that were identified through the Environmental Assessment Form (EAF) Mapper 
was the Bog Turtle and the Bald Eagle.  There was documentation previously submitted 
for the subdivision on the easterly side of the road and this paperwork can also be used 
for this application as well.  
  
Ms. Brooks stated that the Ulster County Clerk’s Office did not want a submission using 
Lot 3 or Lot 4 on the map, but rather they wanted to use lot numbers Lot 1 and Lot 2 
again because they felt that using Lot 3 and Lot 4 would cause too much confusion. 
 
Ms. Brooks stated that they did have an additional Letter of Authorization from Timothy 
Moran, the property owner, which she will provide to the Board.   
 
Ms. Hilbert questioned which lot contained the rest home on it.  Ms. Brooks stated that 
Lot 1 contained the rest home and the remaining acreage of 87 acres and Lot 2 was the 
parcel which was 7.48 acres.  
 
Mr. Wilkin raised the question about how to handle this application along with the 
upcoming application for the site plan review for the rest home property.  Ms. Brooks felt 
that both applications could be reviewed concurrently and that this shouldn’t be 
considered segmentation.  The Planning Board would need to do two separate State 
Environmental Quality Review (SEQR) reviews for each of the different applicants.   
 
Motion: 
 
  Mr. Wilkin made a motion to take Lead Agency for this application with Mr. 
  Baum seconding the motion.  Motion passed unanimously. 
 
Motion: 
 
  Mr. Wilkin made a motion to classify this application as an Unlisted Action  
  with Mr. Gorres seconding the motion.  Motion passed unanimously. 
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Mr. Wilkin asked Ms. Minas if there were any issues she needed to have addressed and 
the only thing she had a question on was whether or not New York State Department of 
Transportation (NYSDOT) required a culvert for the curb cut and Ms. Brooks stated that 
they did need a permit and that the culvert they needed to use was a 15” pipe. 
 
Ms. Brooks stated that item #17 for the Stormwater discharge on the SEQR would 
include verbiage about a 15” pipe culvert pipe to be added to the property.  Ms. Brooks 
stated that the lot numbers would be corrected on the paperwork so that everything is 
consistent. 
 
Ms. Hilbert read Part II of the Environmental Assessment Form (EAF) and the Board 
answered that there would be little to no impact on every question.   
 
Motion: 
 
  Mr. Wilkin made a motion to declare a Negative Declaration for this project 
  and it was seconded by Mr. Gorres.  Motion passed unanimously. 
 
 
Ms. Brooks asked if this application could be added to the next agenda.  Her office 
contacts the Town to get a list of the mailing addresses and they send out all the letters 
for the applicant. This application is set up for a public hearing at the July 24, 2018 
meeting. 
 
New Paltz Center (A.K.A.)  
 
The property owner is being represented by the applicant and their associates.  Mr. Ben 
Diamond of One 70 Group and Mr. Greg Galiczewski of Edge + Co Architecture, LLC 
were the applicants’ spokesmen. Several other members of Edge + Co Architecture 
(Shane XU and Stephanie Du) were also present as well as consultants from Maser 
Consulting (Ronald Lezott and Steve). 
 
This application is for a proposed Skilled and Assisted Living Care facility located on the 
remaining lands of the Moran 2-Lot subdivision currently under review with the Planning 
Board. (101.3-2-17.211, Lot 1 of the proposed 2-lot Moran subdivision on the west-side 
of Route 32, currently where the buildings are located). 
 
Mr. Diamond made a presentation about the current facility which hosts 77-beds and 
does not meet the current modern needs for a facility.  The applicant currently runs a 
nursing home in an adjacent community which they are looking to close and move into 
this proposed site.  Their facility does not meet the current medical needs of their 
patients.  They have identified a need to expand their facility with preliminary meetings 
with the New York State Department of Health (NYSDOH).  Their meetings with the 
New York State Department of Health (NYSDOH) also shows that Ulster County is 
“under-bedded” and that they need to increase their facilities to 120 beds.  The Skilled 
Nursing Program would look to increase to 120 beds.   
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The other component that will be introduced to the building is an 80-bed Young-Adult 
component.  This is a new terminology which is new to the state.  The pediatric patients 
have doctors which they can go to, but when they age out and this would be a place 
that would cover the gap, which would be around 18-25 years of age. New York State 
had asked providers to put in a proposal to help cover this age gap since most of them 
only cover geriatric patients.  Since this is new construction and had a central location 
with access to downstate and upstate, the New York State Department of Health 
(NYSDOH) as well as our facility determined that this would be a suitable location for 
this type of facility.  It’s a destination based program, which requires a decent amount of 
square footage, which means that putting it in an urban area where you are very scarce 
on square footage, it really wouldn’t work.  It wouldn’t be an appropriate area to build.   
 
The third component of the facility is an Assisted Living Program, which is an outgrowth 
from our initial meeting with the Town.  It was our understanding that there seemed to 
be a lack of a variety of services for an Assisted Living Program and this project calls for 
a 40-bed Assisted Living component.   
 
Mr. Wilkin asked Mr. Diamond to better define what a Young Adult was.  Mr. Diamond 
responded that there is the intention to provide a bridge for that age gap from 18 and 21 
years, and it goes up from there.  Mr. Wilkin asked what would be considered the upper 
end of the Young Adult definition.  Mr. Diamond stated that he wasn’t completely sure 
what was listed in the RFP, but in general, it’s around the age bracket of the 30s.  Mr. 
Wilkin questioned what type of injuries were the Young Adult classified under, whether 
they were brain trauma. Mr. Diamond stated that there were a variety of reasons why a 
patient would go there, but the patients classified under the Young Adult program were 
in need of intensive care, so much so, that they could not be cared for in a home 
setting.  These patients may have been in an accident, have a serious illness or could 
have been born with a genetic defect and require the long term care.  Some of these 
patients would not even have family members to care for them because of the 
psychological and emotional trauma associated with the injury.  Mr. Wilkin questioned 
what the difference is between a regular nursing home and an “adult” nursing home.  
Mr. Diamond responded that a regular nursing homes activities and design are centered 
on an adult population and are not designed typically for parents and for those patients 
who have family still involved.  The facility for adult nursing homes would have areas for 
family members such as sitting areas or play areas.  This would be very different than 
an environment for the Skilled Nursing program.   
 
Mr. Wilkin questioned what the definition of the Assisted Living area would be.  Mr. 
Diamond gave the example of a patient that needed some assistance with the day to 
day activities. So they are not necessarily sick enough to live in a skilled environment, 
but they need help with patient monitoring.  This would include things like cooking, 
cleaning, taking their medication, coordination of their medical care, the idea is to give 
them the support they need, since they may be too sick, or not have the resources at 
home to help them be able to maintain their own care.  The Assisted Living Facility 
would be their home, and the patient would be able to come and go as they please, and 
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have the ability to get the assistance they need, but they are not a patient in a facility.  
Mr. Wilkin stated that they would be more or less something similar to what the Moran 
Rest home was before it closed down.  Mr. Diamond stated that he was not familiar with 
what Moran’s was prior to its closing. 
 
Mr. Wilkin questioned if they owned a New Paltz facility and Mr. Diamond responded 
that they did.  Mr. Wilkin wanted to know where that facility was located and if they were 
looking to replace that facility.  Mr. Diamond stated that their facility was called the 
Mountain View Nursing Home and that they recently had a change of ownership.   
 
Mr. Wilkin questioned if the Assisted Living Facility needed a certificate to operate 
(Certificate of Need or CON).  Mr. Diamond stated that they currently have a Certificate 
of Need (CON) for a 77 bed facility from the New York State Department of Health 
(NYSDOH).  They have had some preliminary meetings with the New York State 
Department of Health (NYSDOH).  They have not received their formalized number to 
increase their bed count (Certificate of Need, CON) yet for the Skilled Nursing aspect 
with the State.  Each specific division would be issued its own operating Certificate of 
Need (CON).  
 
Mr. Gorres questioned if the facility was going to be all one building.  Mr. Diamond 
responded that it is one building (they showed their tentative building plans to the 
Board) and each component would be housed in a separate wing.  The idea is to create 
a main entry and have three clusters that are two stories each and have a single-story 
leg for the maintenance area and support services for the building.  Each of the two 
story clusters would have a breakdown of services.  So one cluster would be the Young 
Adult which is 80-beds unit and the shape of the building would provide a natural interior 
courtyard space so the residents have a safe place to enjoy the outdoors.  Another 
cluster would be the Assisted Living Facility where a portion of the first and second floor 
would be the long-term living facility.  Each cluster would have its own “neighborhood 
feel,” but be able to still function as one main operation.  Mr. Wilkin stated that it 
appeared that the plans show an outside patio space on the rooftop and Mr. 
Galiczewski, confirmed that there would be some open space up on the roof for that 
use.   
 
There was some general discussion on the walk through on the plans of the building. 
 
Mr. Diamond explained that the length of stay varies for each person depending on their 
needs.  So people come into Assisted Living on short-term basis, some come in for 
longer periods of time, it depends on what their condition is.  Mr. Wilkin mentioned the 
100 day benchmark.  Mr. Diamond stated that period changes every few years.   
 
Mr. Diamond gave several examples of different scenarios of patient conditions and 
lengths of stays.  Ms. Hilbert stated that when they had met with the Town initially they 
had mentioned that they were going to help serve young adult patients with respiratory 
needs.  Mr. Diamond stated that a large majority of the young adult patients were driven 
by respiratory care needs and a good portion of the short term care patients were also 
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moved because they were able to offer oxygen needs and suction needs as well as 
respiratory elements for their care.  The goal is for the sub-acute facilities to have better 
care management to move the patients out of the hospital environment.  This is a good 
example of why we would want to have a variety of services co-located and have 
respiratory therapists on staff to help with the young adult program and you can help 
and expand the facilities to help offer more programs to the community.   
 
Mr. Diamond wanted to highlight one aspect regarding the existing structure.  A good 
portion of the property lays within a wetland area on the site, and obviously they have 
been dealing with the subdivision on the site so the Planning Board is familiar already 
with what’s located on the site.  The current structure (home site) sits on the portion of 
the site away from the wetlands and when looking at locating the new structure, we 
would use the same approach when locating the new structure and using the same curb 
cut.  Mr. Diamond show the proposed plans and reviewed them with the Board.  The 
orientation of the main structure will basically be facing the road and then the three 
clusters that we have been talking about and the leg that sticks out which holds the 
supportive services will be sections off the main building.  Each cluster will again 
contain its own administrative areas, a dining and recreation space, lounges and all the 
patient rooms are situated so they have access to good space.  A hallmark to the older 
type nursing facilities are that they were stuffed into a shoebox, with a bed and if you 
were lucky a private bathroom.  Currently, Mountain View is more “prison style” where 
they share the space with another patient and the only separation is with a curtain.  This 
type of facility now would never pass current infectious disease requirements.   
 
The first cluster identified would be the Young Adult cluster.  This would be a two story 
fully enclosed structure because of the additional space requirement for classroom 
areas and the space necessary to cater to the Young Adult population. The next area 
coming into the main building and heading left would be the Assisted Living Facility and 
it would be located on the first floor. The cluster straight back would contain the 80-bed 
Skilled Nursing unit.   
 
Mr. Wilkin questioned if each cluster would have its own green space.  Mr. Diamond 
responded that each cluster would have its own court-yard and green space.  Each 
cluster would also allow the patients to have an abundance of natural light as well.   
 
Mr. Wilkin questioned how many elevators are located in the building, he thought there 
were three elevator and a service elevator.  Mr. Diamond and Ms. Xu responded that 
there were three elevators and a service elevator for the structure.  Mr. Wilkin asked 
about the flat roof and what type of utilities would be located on the roof. Mr. 
Galiczewski stated that some utilities would be located up there, but not all of them.  
The mechanical engineer has not worked out those details yet.  Mr. Wilkin asked if they 
were considering using solar as an energy source.  Mr. Diamond responded that they 
haven’t made any directional decisions for that yet, and as far as they were concerned 
all options are on the table but whatever they decide, it needs to make sense for the 
project. They were just waiting on more advancement on the plans.   
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Mr. Gorres stated that the Highland Facility and Wingate Facility have two volunteer 
ambulance service trips daily to their buildings and he was wondering how they were 
planning on getting their patients from their facility to the hospitals.   
 
Mr. Diamond responded that they categorize transportation into four groups.  The first 
being is non-emergency transportation for people that are able to tolerate sitting up. 
That category of medical transportation is usually handled by the facility.  They have 
their own vehicles to help with the process.  They are transported by the facility vehicles 
to their appointments. Most facilities of this size would have something like three 
different vehicles with different configurations.  Something along the lines of an 
ambulette vehicle, a more passenger oriented vehicle with a lift, and also wheelchair 
capable vehicles as well.  For recreation purposes to assist families members that 
would have a family member in the facility but are still home and not capable of getting 
to see them they would be able to come and transport them within a certain geographic 
region.  The facility tends to have a variety of vehicles to be able to serve both the 
patients and the patients’ families.   
 
The second category would be the non-emergency transportation ambulette or other 
vehicles.  Non-emergency transportation vehicles in terms of medical appointments, like 
stretcher bound patients are contracted with private ambulance services.   
 
Then there are two types of medical emergencies.  There’s urgent critical patients, 
those patients are the patients that 911 are called for.  Those are the people who are 
not the scheduled medical transport patient, but the patient that the facilities medical 
staff determine have an urgent medical need. The facilities have physicians on call 24 
hours a day, seven days a week.  They are not visiting doctors, but doctors on staff all 
hours of the day.  Those patients that are not critically urgent and need a response are 
transported with the private ambulance company that the facility is contracted with.  
 
Mr. Wilkin asked if they were going to be using the private companies and if there were 
a number of standard industry calls per bed that they use in their calculations so they 
would have an idea of what the burden would be on the local services.  Mr. Diamond 
replied that he would not be able to give him that information off the “cuff” but they 
would be able to better give them that information at the future meetings and they can 
look at other information for the industry standards to use.  Mr. Wilkin feels that the local 
Emergency Services are already pushed to their limit and Mr. Diamond responded that 
he understands completely since he was a volunteer medic and fireman himself.   
 
Mr. Wilkin thought that one of the biggest issues was that their original submission had 
some incorrect information on it citing the 95 acres, which needed to be modified to 87.5 
acres.  The Town needs to try to figure out how to best calculate the density and how 
that works in this case.  The property is currently zoned AG-1.5, (which is Agricultural 
1.5 acres).   
 
Mr. Wilkin stated that the applicant made a comment on the SEQR form that they were 
looking for a zoning change, and he wanted to know what type of zoning change or 
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variances they were looking for.  Mr. Galiczewski stated that he didn’t think they were 
going to need any zoning changes but possibly something related to the use of the 
existing property if needed.  Mr. Wilkin feels that the Town does not address this type of 
use in the code currently, how will the Town plan on addressing this, and this is a big 
issue for him.  Since this is a total reconstruction, he doesn’t really feel that this is 
something that should be considered “grandfathered” in.  He feels that the Town Board 
should look at this closely to make sure that the applicant get this straightened out 
before the project moves forward.   
 
The Board really needs to figure out the density for the project.  Mr. Wilkin asked if they 
knew how much water they were planning on using per bed per day at the facility.  Ron 
Lezott from Maser Consultants responded that they were looking at approximately 
38,000 gallons per day, which equates to around 150 gallons per bed per day.  They 
would be looking at an on-site treatment facility to service their needs. Mr. Wilkin stated 
that when using centralized sewer and water the applicant would be entitled to double 
the density for the project, but still if you were looking at a typical home, (Mr. Lezott 
stated, it would use around 400 gallons a day).  Mr. Wilkin really has concerns on how 
the Planning Board is going to determine the density to use for the project.  The 
Planning Board can carry out what is in the Town Code, but we cannot make any 
changes to it, and this is one of the biggest issues we have trying to figure this all out.   
 
Mr. Wilkin still has some concerns over whether or not they will receive their Certificate 
of Need (CON) for the 240 bed facility.  He does recognize that they have started that 
process (through the New York State Department of Health, (NYSDOH), but he’s not 
sure, whether the site can withstand the newer density, whether the zoning can be 
changed or not, and he acknowledges that the neighbors won’t be happy with the new 
facility.   
 
The applicants would need to have testing done on the wells to make sure they could 
handle the increased usage. Mr. Lezott stated that the property currently has two wells 
on the property.  Mr. Wilkin questioned if they were proposing to use the existing well.  
The Maser engineers stated that it would be their initial plan to use the existing well, but 
they would need to do some well testing the make sure that they would be able to 
service their project.  Mr. Wilkin stated that there was a hand dug well down by the barn 
that would need to be sealed up.  Mr. Sabarese stated that the Moran Home has two 
existing wells that service the Rest Home facility. Mr. Diamond stated that if the existing 
wells were capable of supplying the project they would be happy to continue to use 
them, but nothing is set in stone until they test the well sites.  Mr. Wilkin would like to 
have a pumping test done to make sure that none of the surrounding properties would 
be affected by the increased usage off the existing wells.   
 
Mr. Lezott stated that there would probably be a holding tank or ponds for the fire 
suppression system in case there is any work being done on the well.  They would also 
need to have fuel tanks and stand by generators.  The 150 gallons per bed per day is 
the calculated load, but Mr. Diamond felt that many of those patients don’t even use 
their toilet facilities at all. If you use 36,000 gallons per day at 240 beds, that gives you 
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around 25 gallons per minute. You would also need to consider that you are discharging 
25 gallons per minute that goes into the treatment plant.  That then gets discharged into 
the stream so you would need a Department of Environmental Conservation (DEC) 
Disturbance Permit plus a Discharge Permit.  The discharge line would need to run 
quite a long way to get to the stream and that’s something that needs to be considered 
as well.  This all needs to be very closely monitored.  Mr. Lezott stated that a treatment 
plant would allow the facility to reduce the discharge field size, and that would be their 
first option.  Mr. Wilkin stated that he believes they currently have around a nine (9) acre 
field at the site.  
  
Maser Consulting did start running some initial numbers and if they did start running 
without treatment plant, they would need a very large discharge field, plus you would 
need to take into consideration that they discharge at different peak times and they 
would need some holding tanks.  Mr. Wilkin stated that they could possibly use the 
discharge to water the landscaping and this would cut down on what was pumped into 
the field and stream.  Mr. Sabarese mentioned that only using one well to generate 
36,000 gallons of water a day would significantly tax their water supply.  If they had to 
drill new wells they would need to determine if they needed a six or eight inch hole.  
That’s really pushing it using the one well and it depends on the depth of the aquifers 
and how shallow they are.  Mr. Wilkin said he would refer all the well questions to Mr. 
Sabarese since he was a well driller and also to Ms. Beinkafner, who was a water 
consultant.  Those would be the two who would be looking over their records.   
 
Mr. Wilkin questioned what their traffic generation would be.  Mr. Lezott stated that from 
a traffic standpoint during their peak hour week day in and out total would be 
approximately 88 trips and looking at about entry hour of 36 vehicles and exit volume of 
52 .  Week day peak AM trips total would be 42, with 29 entry hour vehicles and 40 exit 
volume.  Peak PM hour trips would generate 54 trips with 18 entry vehicles and 36 exit 
volume.  Weekend peak Saturday hour would generate 83 trips with 41 entry vehicles 
and 53 exit volume. Any way you look at it their totals are below the 100 trips, but again 
they will further evaluate their information.  Mr. Wilkin asked if they were planning on 
going to do a Traffic Study because this was a huge project where ever they were, but 
this is a very large project especially for a town this size.  Mr. Lezott stated from a traffic 
standpoint, compared to other uses, they feel this is not a heavy traffic generator, 
especially compared to something like a retailer where you would have well over 100 
cars per hour at sometimes.  Their mid-day week is at 88 vehicle trips, again they are 
still below that 100 trip threshold.   
 
Mr. Wilkin mentioned that he believe that the New York City aqueduct runs under the 
property so he wanted to double check to see where it actually is located.  The New 
York City Department of Environmental Protection (NYCDEP) is doing a huge project 
right now that runs very close to this area and it should be checked out.  He knows it 
runs along Route 208 and near Orchard Road.  There should be some type of 
monument marking where it is.  The Planning Board should definitely include them as 
an interested party when we send out our notifications.   
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There are many agencies that will need to be notified when this project goes out for the 
SQRE circulation.  Some of the agencies that will need to be notified at the New York 
State Department of Transportation (NYSDOT), New York City Department of 
Environmental Protection (NYCDEP), New York State Department of Environmental 
Conservation (NYSDEC), New York State Department of Health (NYSDOH); Ulster 
County Health Department (UCDOH), Ulster County Planning Board (UCPB) and the 
state and local police and fire departments.  This circulation would take 30 days. The 
Board would circulate with the intent to be Lead Agency.  Mr. Wilkin wanted to point out 
that this project would take quite a long time and would be stretched out because of all 
the involved interested parties.     
 
The Planning Board would like to set this up for a Gateway meeting at the County level.  
That would include some Ulster County agencies, Town employees and representatives 
from the project. Involved County agencies would include the Ulster County Planning 
Board (UCPB), the Ulster County Department of Health (UCDOH), possibly the New 
York State Department of Environmental Conservation (NYSDEC), and the New York 
State Department of Transportation (NYSDOT).  This meeting would help identify 
potential problems and solutions for the project by bringing everyone together in one 
room to work on the project. It helps to speed up the project by working out any 
potential problems in the beginning.  Mr. Diamond asked who would set up this meeting.  
Mr. Wilkin stated that the Ulster County Planning Board (UCPB) sets up that meeting by 
sending out an email with a few potential dates and times to see who is available.  The 
meetings are generally held in Ulster County Office Building, in Kingston.  A quorum of 
the Planning Board wouldn’t be able to attend, but since Mr. Wilkin is the County 
Planning Board representative, he needs to be there, and two other members from the 
Board could go.  SEQR could be under circulation at that time when the meeting is held, 
but the sooner that this meeting is scheduled the better off for everyone.  Mr. Wilkin 
again stated that the density would be an issue and also about the Certificate of Need 
(CON).  Mr. Diamond stated that obviously if they (the applicant) didn’t get the 
Certificate of Need (CON), there wouldn’t be a project.  Part of this exercise is to give 
them (the applicant) the ability to be able to file with the New York State Department of 
Health (NYSDOH).  There are two parallel tracks, and we need one for the other.  If the 
applicant came in here and everyone was against the project, then they (the applicant) 
wouldn’t be going through the effort of proceeding with the project, it just wouldn’t make 
sense.  Mr. Diamond stated that no one expects that doing a project like this is a two 
meeting approval, they know that it’s involved and that it’s never easy, and that 
everyone that sits on the board has a lot of questions.  It’s the Boards obligation to 
make sure that they answer every question and look into every issue before they make 
a decision, to make sure that it has as little impact as possible.   
 
Mr. Wilkin feels that there could be a lot of negativity and push back towards the project, 
and that we might be better off to declare a positive declaration as soon as possible. 
The positive declaration can be a good thing because it puts you on a timeline and the 
Planning Board should get our Attorney involved to make sure that we get all the right 
agencies involved in this process. Whether the New York State Department of 
Transportation (NYSDOT) or New York State Department of Conservation (NYSDEC) 
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comes through with this Smart Growth Policy issues that should be addressed as well, 
and it could be an issue that needs to be addressed in the Positive Declaration (“Pos 
Dec”). A Positive Declaration (“Pos Dec”) isn’t well liked, but it can be your friend on a 
huge project like this one. A Positive Declaration (“Pos Dec”) process could take up to 
years depending on the project (like in New Paltz), but if we did do it, we would have our 
attorney involved and the other agencies involved.  If the project is done right, it protects 
the applicant and the Town in the long run from things like an Article 78.  
 
Mr. Diamond stated that he thinks the Certificate of Need (CON) from the State for this 
project would take about 6-9 months.  And they would need this to be ready to move 
forward anyway.   
 
The Town really needs to look at the potential density for the project.  Would the 
Planning Board use the conservation subdivision guidelines, would we (Planning Board) 
have to subtract out the wetlands and steep slopes before we (Planning Board) start the 
calculations.  Ms. Minas stated that the density calculation is really going to come down 
to the water and sewer projections.  How much water is available on the site will dictate 
how the density will run and getting that discharge permit from the New York State 
Department of Conservation (NYSDEC).  Those two things are going to be the most 
important parts for calculating the density.   
 
Ms. Minas questioned how they come up with the numbers they used to arrive at the 
number of beds.  Mr. Diamond responded every structure that they build has different 
configurations.  This project was based off a 40 bed unit with 2, 20-bed pods. So it has 
a 20 bed pod and another 20 bed pod.  In terms of staffing ratios, the applicant wants to 
make sure that they have enough staff, but not too much staff. In order to consider this, 
the applicant needs to look at the number of beds and the bed to staffing ratio.  It is the 
applicant’s intention to create a neighborhood feel for the pod and to make sure that 
every patient gets the care that they want and need.  It’s very important to make sure 
that the applicant gets the right patient to staff ratio correct to be able to make sure 
everything functions properly. 
 
Ms. Minas asked if the applicant has a cut off for the project where it becomes not 
viable because there’s not enough beds.  Mr. Diamond responded that the minimum 
size project for a ground up, really depends on infrastructure costs.  So, there has to be 
enough rate of return on the rates within the building, you have a mixture of different 
rates and pay levels between things like Medicare rates, by different types of 
insurances, where the low end would be the Medicaid rate.  So the nice thing that 
happens is since there’s a mixture of different types of nursing needs, it balances things 
out.  Some companies plan these things out, and other companies plan things out 
based on models.  A services based model generally doesn’t work in this case.  Mr. 
Diamond wouldn’t say that this is the minimum threshold, but it’s the ideal threshold for 
this project.  The applicant would really need to know more about the consultants’ 
designs for the building before they can really determine anything.  It all hinges on the 
water system type, the mechanical system design, the sewer design, these factors need 
to be determined before they can really start to analysis their numbers. 
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Mr. Wilkin asked about their Certificate of Need (CON) and how Ulster County has a 
shortage of beds, he was wondering if that was based upon the County that they were 
in or if it also crossed county lines.  Mr. Diamond responded that the need projections 
are based upon county needs, but patients are able to come from surrounding areas, 
there are no restrictions.  Mr. Wilkins’ concern is that we are located in southern Ulster 
County were the applicant looking at Orange County’s numbers, because they are 
probably much higher than Ulster Counties.  Therefore it would show more of a need for 
Orange County than it would for us in Ulster County.  Orange County are around a 100 
bed deficiency, where Ulster County are at 88 beds.  Mr. Wilkin also mentioned that 
Westchester Hospital is looking at converting the old Kingston Hospital to a newer 
facility and they are also going to be looking at getting a certification for this as well.  So 
this project will be going against them.  Mr. Wilkin stated this would cause some 
competition so maybe they could pull from other counties, but he’s not really sure on 
how this all works and if it would affect this project.  Mr. Diamond responded that the 
state looks generally in terms of supply and demand at a county level depending on the 
location and distance from county lines, they will look at adjacencies and what the 
capacity is.  When the State look at the needs analysis, they look at getting the old 
decrepit facilities off line and creating newer ones.  The state looks at these older 
facilities and decides if they can remake them or if it’s cheaper to close them and build 
something new.  In terms of this specific project, there are a couple of things going for it.  
One, the State wants to see the Young Adult come online and they want to see the old 
Mountain View facility gone because of the way it’s built.  So, will the State will give the 
capacity all the way up to 120, the applicant does not know at this point, maybe the 
State will only give them another 30 beds.  New York State is by far the most active in 
monitoring this type of program and facilities, so they are set up for success.  If the 
facilities have to operate with too many beds, then the State has to cut corners and cut 
staff, supplies, and they have to cut everything just to try to make the bottom line work.  
New York State is very sensitive to this type of business.  Mr. Wilkin suggested using 
the straight line method instead of going down the road lines because Route 32 isn’t 
direct.  The County line is only about a mile down the road if you use the straight line 
method.   
 
Mr. Baum was concerned if the project would meet the density needs as it is currently 
zoned.  He felt they would need around 3,000 square feet per bed according to his 
calculations.  He’s not sure how it would be classified and the Planning Board would 
need to further look into it.   
 
Mr. Gorres asked if the applicant had any other operating facilities like this around with 
this specific design.  Mr. Diamond stated that they did not.  Each facility is designed with 
the location in mind. These specs are built to 2018 standards for institutional design.  
Mr. Gorres asked if the federal government had any guidelines for this and Mr. Wilkin 
responded that the state oversees these facilities unless Medicaid is involved.  Mr. 
Diamond stated that the New York State Department of Health (NYSDOH) has certain 
standards that they (the applicant) have to design the building to although they are 
using the 2014 guidelines, the New York State Department of Health (NYSDOH) keeps 
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directing them (the applicant) to look at the 2018 guidelines for institutional design 
because they are in the process of gearing up to adopt them as their standards (federal 
guidelines).   
 
Mr. Wilkin asked if they (the applicant) knew what type of heating system they were 
planning on using.  Mr. Diamond responded that they (the applicant) were looking at all 
different types and haven’t decided on any one yet.  It comes into the discussions with 
understanding the utilities and understanding the site.  Possibly geothermal, possibly 
solar, they (the applicant) are looking at everything and not just in terms of capacity of 
energy production but also looking at modern and very interesting utilizations.  They 
(the applicant) would need to look at the fuels available. Mr. Wilkin mentioned that 
natural gas is not available around this area.  Mr. Wilkin mentioned that fuel oil is an 
option, but the only thing wrong with fuel oil is that you would then need a lot of tanks.  
They (the applicant) would need a standalone generator at this site as well. They (the 
applicant) also would be running on three-phase electric, which is located along Route 
32. 
 
Mr. Gorres asked what the overall size of the building was.  Mr. Diamond responded 
that it was approximately 220,000 square feet.   
 
Mr. Galiczewski stated that the other thing that they look at was what R-Value they 
needed to use to achieve the optimum insulation rating.  They (the applicant) had just 
done a project in Brooklyn where they lost about 35% of their load so they needed to 
upgrade their windows and look at the wall thickness, so they are constantly looking at 
ways to lower their energy needs.   
 
Mr. Wilkin asked if they (the applicant) would be looking at having a PILOT program in 
place.  Mr. Wilkin also asked if they (the applicant) were a non-profit organization.  He 
stated that the PILOT program was a Payment in Lieu of Taxes plan.  He asked Ms. 
Hilbert to explain the PILOT program.  Ms. Hilbert stated that once the site generates 
whatever value is placed on the assessment, the Town could potentially offer a 
reduction in taxes over a time period.  Mr. Diamond said he would not be opposed to 
that proposal.  Mr. Wilkin stated that County could also bring in departments that could 
possibly offer a PILOT on the project also.   
 
Mr. Wilkin stated that on the State Environmental Quality Review (SEQR) there needs 
to be some corrections and also on the application form.  The road frontage needs to be 
corrected on the long form and also the area of disturbance probably needs to be 
revised. When Mr. Wilkin did the autofill SEQR form (Full Environmental Assessment 
Form (FEAF) it showed that there were bog turtles and bald eagles on the property.  
There was a habitat assessment done on a previous subdivision application for this 
parcel and it also showed the Red Maple swamp tree on the autofill form.   
 
Mr. Baum asked who funds these types of projects.  Mr. Diamond stated that they are 
usually funded partially by the state and the applicant gets reimbursed from the state.  
They get reimbursed through a reduced rate or they get a percentage of their capital 
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investment back based on what percentage the insurance pays.  The rates are based 
on the three types of insurances that the facility receives.  The rates are based on the 
type of care the patients are receiving.   
 
Mr. Wilkin would like to have one consistent name identifying the project.  He would also 
like to see the State Environmental Quality Review (SEQR) forms (Full Environmental 
Assessment Form, FEAF) corrected before we set up the Gateway meeting with the 
County.  Mr. Diamond stated that the official name to be used going forward will be the 
New Paltz Center. 
 
Ms. Hilbert asked the applicant to supply an updated application and SEQR forms and 
then once we get that, we’ll contact the County to arrange the Gateway meeting.  She 
requested that they supply a list of dates of their availability, and Mr. Diamond 
responded they would be available whenever the County sets up the meeting.  They 
would make themselves available whenever we are available.  Mr. Wilkin said that when 
the County sets up the meetings they like to use a Google app which contacts everyone 
through emails with the dates and times.  Ms. Hilbert stated that Mr. Wilkin, herself and 
probably another Planning Board member, the Building Inspector, possibly Ms. Minas if 
she was available, the Town Supervisor and probably another Town board member and 
also members of the various county departments would attend the meeting. 
 
Ms. Minas asked that they go through their paperwork and make as many corrections 
as possible before then send it back and if they had any questions to feel free to contact 
her.  Ms. Hilbert asked if they had received copies of Ms. Minas comments which they 
hadn’t so she will get them a copy for their review.   
   
 
VOUCHERS 
 
 
Motion: 
 
  Mr. Gorres made a motion to pay a voucher in the amount of $84.75 for  
  Barton and Loguidice, for the Old  Unionville Road application (King).  Ms.  
  Morano seconded the motion. Motion passed unanimously. 
 
Motion: 
 
  Motion made by Mr. Gorres to pay a voucher in the amount of $556.50,  
  payable to Barton and Loguidice, for the Moran Subdivision application (2- 
  Lot subdivision).  Mr. Sabarese seconded the motion. Motion passed  
  unanimously. 
Motion: 
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  Mr. Gorres made a motion to pay a voucher in the amount of $426.25,  
  payable to Barton and Loguidice, for the Palmateer application.  Ms.  
  Morano seconded the motion. Motion passed unanimously. 
  
 
 
 
 
 
Motion: 
 
  Mr. Baum made a motion to increase the escrow account for the   
  Palmateer application in the amount of $1,000. This motion was seconded 
  by Mr. Gorres.  Motion passed unanimously. 
 
Motion: 
 
  Mr. Gorres made a motion to pay a voucher in the amount of $37.25,  
  payable to Barton and Loguidice, for the Minard Farm Subdivision   
  application.  Ms. Morano seconded this motion.  Motion passed   
  unanimously. 
 
Motion: 
 
  Mr. Gorres made a motion to pay a voucher in the amount of $257.50,  
  payable to Barton and Loguidice, for the Kitty Lane Subdivision   
  application.  Ms. Morano seconded this motion.  Motion passed   
  unanimously. 
 
 
Ms. Hilbert will contact Ms. Stryker to see where the Kitty Lane application stands and 
what else is outstanding for the application. 
 
 
 
DISCUSSION 
 
Ms. Hilbert stated that there was an issue with the current submission schedule.   It 
seemed that application material was always being dropped off late and we were not 
able to get it to our consultants in a timely manner.  She asked the Board members if 
they would like to change the submission date to a set amount of days prior to the 
meeting so that the consultants would have enough time to review the materials and get 
their responses back to the Board for their review.  After a general discussion it was 
decided that the Board would request that all material be sent to the Planning Board no 
later than 14 days prior to the Planning Board meeting effectively immediately.  Ms. 
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Hilbert will contact Ms. Stryker and have her notify the consultants that work in the town 
and also have Ms. Columbo put something on the Town website under our policies.   
 
All materials should also be submitted electronically as well as a hard copy as 
requested by the Towns’ engineering firm. 
 
Motion:   
 
 Mr. Gorres made a motion that we formally change our submission date from a 
10 day period to a 14 day period prior to a Planning Board meeting if they want to have 
their application on the upcoming agenda.  Submissions must be in hard copy and also 
in electronic form, both to the Planning Office and also to our Planning Board 
Engineers.  Motion was seconded by Ms. Morano.  Motion passed unanimously. 
 
 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
Motion:   
 

Mr. Gorres made a motion to adjourn the meeting with Ms. Morano seconding 
the motion. Motion passed unanimously.  Meeting adjourned at 10:35 pm.  

 
 
Respectfully submitted by, 
Cindy Hilbert, Planning Board Chairperson 
 
 
 


